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Fire Department Receives FEMA Firefighter Grant 

School Levies on the August 7, 2012 Ballot 
On Tuesday, August 7th, Bethel Local Schools will have two levies on the ballot.  The first is a 2 
mil levy for Permanent Improvements.  This levy is a renewal, thus no new taxes.  The second 
levy is a 7 mil levy for Operating Expenses.  This levy is a replacement of an existing 7 mil levy in 
order to adjust for inflation and reduced funding from the state.  For a $100,000 home, it will result 
in an increase of $4.44 per month, should the levy pass.  Larry Smith, superintendent of Bethel 
Local Schools explained “The administration has actively and successfully worked to reduce costs 
over the past few years.  We eliminated eleven staff positions, increased the ac-
tivity fee for students and many other measures.  However, every school district 
in Ohio has seen significant cuts to funding from the state and at the same time, 
everyone’s costs for fuel, healthcare, light bulbs and even paper continue to rise”. 
 
If you would like additional information on the school levies, contact Lori Sebas-
tian, levy Chairwoman, at 667.4893 or Larry Smith at 845.9414 or visit the web-
site www.bethellevy.org 

In mid-March, the Board of Trustees was notified by the Federal Emer-
gency Management Agency (FEMA) that the Bethel Township Fire De-
partment had been awarded a 2011 FEMA Assistance to Firefighters 
Grant (AFG) in the amount of $111,000.00 for the purchase of new 
equipment and training.  The grant requires 5% matching funds by the 
Township, which amounts to $5,500.00. 

The grant requested assistance in purchasing: 

• 800Mhz radios for all eight (8) Department vehicles and an additional 14 portable radios for on 
scene communication at a total cost of 65,600.00.  These new radios will allow for better com-
munication with the Miami County 911 Center in Troy, on scene communication, as well as 
communication when providing or receiving mutual aid from surrounding communities. 

• $15,000.00 for the purchase of 10 complete sets of new protective equipment for firefighters.  
Funds will be used to buy helmets, boots, and protective jackets and pants. 

 Continued on Page 4 

Don’t Forget to Vote on Tuesday, August 7th!  Polls are open from 6:30AM until 7:30PM. 

Phoneton Sewer Project:  Message from Sheriff Cox 
During the first week of July, Miami County Sheriff Charles Cox was alerted to a 
scam concerning driveway repair in the Phoneton Sewer Project area.  Sheriff Cox 
issued the following PRESS RELEASE: 

The Miami County Sheriff’s Office would like to alert Bethel Township residents of a 
scam involving driveway repair.  A local contractor has been contacting residents in Bethel who 
had their driveways damaged during the installation of the sanitary line in the SR 202/Phoneton 
area.  The contractor offers to repair the damage and bills the resident telling the resident they can 
take the receipt to the county for reimbursement.  The Sheriff’s Office has contacted the local con-
tractor and warned them that should any more complaints be received, a fraud complaint would be 
initiated.   
Continued on Page 4 
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This past November, a 2.1 mil Road & Bridge Levy did not pass.  What does this mean for our 
township roads?  Frugal spending combined with conservative estimating suggest that the town-
ship, with current funding, can repave one mile of road approximately every three to four 
years.  This makes the “paving cycle” for all 25 miles possible only every 75-100 years.  We will 
continue to work with the funds that we have, crack sealing and patching will become more 
frequent and re-paving of roads less 
frequent.    
The trustees are very conscious of the 
need to keep taxes as low as possi-
ble.  Every effort is made to reduce costs 
and to keep expenses at a mini-
mum.  With the substantial loss of annual 
tax revenue to the general fund (both 
state and local) over the last few years, 
combined with the increase in asphalt, 
salt, insurance, salaries, vehicle and fuel 
costs, we will continue to do the best job 
we can to maintain the integrity and safe-
ty of our roads and our community with 
limited funding.  

Bethel Township, in conjunction with Miami County Sanitary Engineering and Access Engineering 
has completed the engineering and design work on the Phoneton Water Project.  This project will 
extend the waterline from Brandt to Phoneton.  For a detailed look at the route, please see the picture 
below.  The engineering cost of this project is $177,000 which the township has paid for, in entirety, 
using money from the 3.8 mil Levy Fund.  The construction portion of the project is estimated at 
$2.5 million.  To offset this amount and reduce the cost of the assessments, the township has con-
tributed $1 million from the 3.8 mil Levy Fund.  The project was fortunate to receive a $400,000 
grant from the Ohio Public Works Commission (OPWC).  The remaining $1.1 million which will be 
paid immediately after construction by a 
$200,000 0% OPWC loan and a 
$900,000 loan from the Ohio Water De-
velopment Authority (OWDA) which has 
a low interest rate, to be determined 
when the final bid is received.  Histori-
cally, it has been less than 2%.   The two 
loans will be repaid through property 
assessments.  The 153 properties that will 
benefit from the water  will be assessed 
no more than $8000, to be paid back over 
20 years.  If you have questions about the 
assessments, please contact Doug Evans 
at MCSE at 440-5653.  

Phoneton Water Project 

2.1 mil Road Levy Fails 

Road 
Length 
(feet) 

Year 
Paved 

Paving 
Estimate 

 Year most 
likey to pave  

Flick 4921 1981 $109,325 2027 
Eastland 1855 1990 $41,211 2024 
Westland 2037 1990 $45,254 2024 
Overlook 233 1990 $5,176 2024 
Newbury 2412 1991 $50,022 2021 
Windham 2402 1991 $49,815 2021 
Winterhill 1016 1991 $21,071 2021 

East Haskett 2558 1992 $56,829 2018 
West Haskett 2558 1992 $56,829 2018 
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Tuesday, May 6th, voters in Bethel Township will head to the polls.  The only issue on the ballot for Bethel Township 
residents is the Bethel Local Schools Bond issue to generate funds to construct and renovate school facilities.  Just a re-
minder on voting locations:    
 Bethel West and South Central vote at the new West Charleston Church of the Brethren - 4817 SR 202. 
 Bethel South East and East vote at the First Baptist Church 8870 SR 571. 
 Bethel Huber Heights votes at the Fire Station in Brandt. This precinct does not vote on township issues, but does 

vote on Bethel School issues. 
If you have additional questions about your precinct, your voting location or ballot language, please contact the Miami 
County Board of Elections at 440-3900 during normal business hours. 

31 years ago, mini-van’s made their driving debut and Duty Automotive opened for business.  Jack Duty has been main-
taining, repairing and tuning all kinds of cars, mini-vans and light trucks ever since.  Duty Automotive is a local business 
with strong community involvement.  Jack, a Bethel High School graduate, started the complete automotive repair busi-
ness and was joined a few years later by his brother.  His father, Jack, also worked with him for several years after his 
retirement.  Currently, Duty Automotive has six mechanics to handle all types of automotive service needs.  Jack says, 
“We can do everything to keep your car or light truck running.”  They 
have just expanded to sell and service tires as well.   
Jack and his staff are “old school” mechanics who are comfortable 
with everything from a simple brake job to a complete engine over-
haul.  He has seen the industry change from the common tune-up of 
the old ignition systems to complex computer diagnostics.  Today his 
shop is equipped with the diagnostic equipment, the knowledge and 
the experience to handle any type of repair or tune-up in a price com-
petitive and timely manner.  Duty Automotive is located at 4360 Lisa 
Drive in the Wiley Industrial Park off of SR 202.  Their phone num-
ber is 667.4186. 

May 6th Primary Election 

Bethel Business Spotlight 

Over the past few years, the governor and the state legislature, faced with budget deficits, have made significant cuts to 
many sources of revenue to township governments.  Townships, as well as other local government entities, have relied 
on these funds to finance services to the public.  Township governments have been affected more severely than munici-
pal or county governments since we have no taxing authority other than real estate taxes levied by the vote of our con-
stituents.  Municipalities have the additional revenue stream from income tax revenue and county governments benefit 
from sales tax revenue. 
One source of revenue for townships has been state taxes, which generally make up the majority of a township’s 
“General Fund”.  The last three biannual state budgets resulted in drastic cuts to this funding.  In 2012, Bethel Township 
received $60,004 from this funding.  In 2014, we will receive $25,672, an over 40% reduction of funds.  The General 
Fund in Bethel Township is used to pay for electricity, phones, salaries, vehicle maintenance, fuel oil, etc. 
Another source of funding that was completely eliminated was the Inheritance Tax.  The township received anywhere 
from $1,000 to $90,000 per year from this type of tax.  Because usage of these funds was unrestricted, this money could 
be used for repaving projects, maintenance on snow plows, crack sealing, tree trimming or many other areas to improve 
the township.    
All these factors have placed financial pressure on the township to trim our budget.  We continue to strive to provide the 
best services to the community in the most efficient manner possible.  However, continued cuts by the state legislature 
will eventually be felt by all communities. 

Shrinking State Funding Affects Township Finances 
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Zoning Update 
Zoning Certificates Issued: 
ZC-27-15  7730 Windham Rd  Addition to Accessory Structure 
ZC-28-15  5781 Scarff Rd   Accessory Structure 
ZC-29-15  4144 Rudy Rd   Addition to Residence 
ZC-30-15  5190 Westland Dr.  Addition to Residence 
ZC-31-15  7490 SR 201   6x8 Sign 
ZC-32-15  7140 Dayton Brandt Rd  Pole Barn 
ZC-33-15  2500 US 40   Pole Barn 
ZC-34-15  5285 Eastland Dr  Detached Garage 
 
BETHEL TOWNSHIP ZONING COMMISSION (ZC): 
The Bethel Township Zoning Commission (ZC) did meet in October to review the following case: 

 Case ZA-03-15: A request from Bethel Township Trustees to amend Article 36 (sign regulations) of the Bethel Town-
ship Zoning Resolution. Approved 4-0 
The Bethel Township Zoning Commission (ZC) did not meet for the month of November.  The Bethel Township Zoning 
Commission (ZC) did meet in December to review the following case: 

Case ZA-04-15: A request from Dennis Swartzbaugh, 8355 Flick Rd to split off and rezone 5 acres from 38.92 acres at 
property located at 8355 Flick Rd Tipp City Ohio, 45371 from A-2 General Agriculture to A-1 Domestic Agriculture on 
ground used for agricultural and residential purposes. The property is identified as Miami County Parcel ID # A01-
045000. Approved 5-0 

BETHEL TOWNSHIP BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS (BZA): 
The Bethel Township Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA) did meet in October to hear the following case: 

Case V-09-15: A request from David BaumGardner of 7114 US 40, Tipp City, OH 45371. The applicant requests a de-
crease in the side yard setback from the required twenty (20) feet to ten (10) feet located at 7114 US 40, Tipp City, OH, 
45371. The property is identified as Miami County parcel ID # A01-052250. Approved 3-0 

The Bethel Township Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA) did meet for the month of November to hear the following case:  

Case V-10-15: A request from Gordon Wells of 5206 Summerset Dr, Tipp City, OH 45371. The applicant requests a 
decrease in the required road frontage from one hundred and seventy five (175) feet to seventy (70) feet of road frontage 
and a decrease in the required size of a lot from thirty two thousand five hundred (32,500) sq. ft. to twenty three thou-
sand five hundred (23,500) sq. ft. located at 9060 SR 202, Tipp City, OH, 45371. The property is identified as Miami 
County parcel ID # A01-086204. Approved 5-0 

The Bethel Township Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA) did not meet for the month of December. 

The BZA meets on the fourth Thursday of the month at 6:30 p.m. in the Bethel Township Meeting Room, the Zoning 
Commission meets immediately afterwards at 7:30 p.m. Public notice for both the Zoning Commission and the Board of 
Zoning Appeals meetings are posted in the news section of the Township web site at www.betheltownship.org, and in 
the Troy Daily News. Additionally, residents within 300’ of the requesting property are notified by first class mail as per 
the Bethel Township Zoning Resolution and the Ohio Revised Code.  

Fire and EMS 2015: 
10/1/15 –12/21/15  EMS   65    Fire   35    Total  100 

Runs from 1/1/15—12/21/15:  EMS  391   Fire   149 Total  540  
Compared to 2014 

EMS 433 (–10.7%)   Fire 159 (-6.7%)  Total 592 (-9.6%) 
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Zoning Update 
Zoning Certificates Issued: 
 ZC-25-14  8276 Palmer  New Residence 
ZC-26-14  6582 US 40    24x32 Pole Barn 
ZC-27-14  4455 Gibson Drive Gas Station/Subway 
ZC-28-14  9960 Haskett LN Garage 
ZC-29-14  7100 Studebaker Rd   Addition 
ZC-30-14  7137 Singer Rd New Residence 
ZC-31-14  5219 St Rt 202  30x40 Pole Barn 
ZC-32-14  8390 US 40  Gazebo 
ZC-33-14  8080 St Rt 201  Addition  
ZC-34-14  Church Street  New Residence 
ZC-35-14  9161 St Rt 201  Storage Units 
ZC-36-14  6389 Palmer Rd Deck 
 
BETHEL TOWNSHIP ZONING COMMISSION (ZC): 
The Bethel Township Zoning Commission (ZC) did not meet for the months of October, November, or December. 
The ZC meets on the fourth Thursday of each month at 7:30 p.m. in the Bethel Township Meeting Room. 
 
BETHEL TOWNSHIP BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS (BZA): 
The Bethel Township Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA) did meet in October to hear the following case: 
 
Case V-10-14: A request from Larry Dire of 5248 Ottawa Dr. Fairborn Ohio 45324. The applicant requests a variance to 
build an accessory structure prior to a primary structure located at 6582 E. US RT 40, Tipp City, OH 45371.  The prop-
erty is identified at Miami County Parcel ID # A01-086056. Passed 5-0 
 
The Bethel Township Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA) did not meet for the month of November. The Bethel Township 
Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA) did meet in December to hear the following case: 
 
Case V-11-14: A request from Daniel Berner of 28 Sunset Dr. Medway Ohio 45319. The applicant requests a variance 
to decrease the rear yard setback for the primary structure from the required fifty (50) feet to five (5) feet  for an addition 
located at 7625 E. New Carlisle Rd, New Carlisle, OH 45344.  The property is identified at Miami County Parcel ID # 
A01-064600. Passed 4-0 
 
The BZA meets on the fourth Thursday of the month at 6:30 p.m. in the Bethel Township Meeting Room. Public notice 
for both the Zoning Commission and the Board of Zoning Appeals meetings are posted in the news section of the Town-
ship web site at www.betheltownship.org, and in the Troy Daily News. Additionally, residents within 300’ of the re-
questing property are notified by first class mail as per the Bethel Township Zoning Resolution and the Ohio Revised 
Code.  

Fire and EMS 2014: 
Runs from 1/1/14—12/31/14:    
EMS  433   Fire   159   Total  592  
Compared to 2013  
EMS 342 (+27%)   Fire 84 (+89%)   
Total 426 (+39%) 

Thirteen people applied for the position of 
Township Trustees.  All the applicants were well 
qualified and all interviewed extremely well.  

The  trustees, the fiscal officer and the township ad-
ministrator had the daunting task of selecting one from the 
many for the position.  We would like to extend our thanks and 
our appreciation to everyone who applied.  The township is 
very lucky to have so many talented and committed citizens. 



 

Bethel Current  January-March 2016 

Page 3 

Friendship Park Gets New Bathroom 

Winter Road Tips 
The winter months are upon us and so far this season we have had unseasonably warm weather.   The prospect of snow 
and ice seems very remote. However, it is Ohio and we all know that cold weather, icy roads and snow are to be ex-
pected.  During snow and ice storms, the Bethel Township Road Department makes every effort to keep roadways as 
safe as possible for drivers.  Please note that in an effort to reduce costs, we will not plow between the hours of 1 a.m.—
5 a.m. unless storm conditions dictate otherwise. 
Plowing Responsibilities 
The Bethel Township Road Department maintains approximately 25 miles of the 75 miles of roadway within the town-
ship. Other government agencies or private concerns maintain the other 49 miles.   

 The Ohio Department of Transportation (937) 339-1921 maintains all state routes:  201, 202, 40 and 571. 
 The Miami County Engineer’s Office (937) 440-5656 maintains County roads:  Studebaker, Rudy, Ross, Scarff 

(north of New Carlisle Road) , Palmer and Dayton-Brandt 
 Mobile home parks have streets maintained by the owners of the park. 

For over 40 years Concrete Sealants has been producing quality products for the construction and infrastructure indus-
tries.  Located at 9325 SR 201, Concrete Sealants was founded in 1970, by Robert Haman, Sr. In 1997, it was purchased 
by Howard Wingart and his wife, Cindy Haman Wingert (Robert’s daughter). Concrete Sealants now employs approxi-
mately 70 people and operates 16 hours a day with 2 shifts. 
Offering their customers a full line of top-quality products, they are widely recognized as a first-line extruder/ com-
pounder of sealants, wraps, coatings, primers, mastics, lubricants and form release agents for the concrete industry.   Mr. 
Wingart states that they “now have a worldwide market with distribu-
tion on every continent except Antarctica.”  Products are used in such 
applications as highway construction, sewer systems, tunnels, and even 
coating of vaults in the burial industry.  At this time Concrete Sealants 
does not offer retail products. 
With the business passing down to the second generation with the pur-
chase in 1997, a third generation Jesse Wingart (son of Howard and 
Cindy) is poised to lead Concrete Sealants well into the future.  For 
more information, please visit their website at www.conseal.com. 

A new bathroom is nearing completion at Friendship Park.  The bathroom has both men’s and women’s facilities as well 
as an outside drinking fountain.  The project was started in October and is only waiting on the exterior doors to be fin-
ished.  It will open up for full operations in the spring of 2016.  The bathrooms will be open from approximately April 1st 
thru October 1st each year and will be closed and winterized November through March.  Care was given to make sure 

quality materials were used during construction to keep maintenance costs low.  
“This bathroom opens up opportunities for a multitude of activities to take place in 
the park” stated Andy Ehrhart, Bethel Township Administrator.  Currently there is 
a baseball/softball diamond and playground equipment located in the park.  “We 
want to be able to apply for grants to add a few things to the park, such as a walk-
ing trail and exercise stations.  Providing proper facilities was a big first step.” 
Ehrhart said.  The park was constructed with the assistance of a $36,000 Commu-
nity Development Block Grant (CDBG).  The remainder of the funds came from 
the 3.8 mil Levy Fund.   Have suggestions for uses in the park? Contact Township 
Administrator Andy Ehrhart at 937-845-8472. 

Business Spotlight– Concrete Sealants 
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Tuesday, May 6th, voters in Bethel Township will head to the polls.  The only issue on the ballot for Bethel Township 
residents is the Bethel Local Schools Bond issue to generate funds to construct and renovate school facilities.  Just a re-
minder on voting locations:    
 Bethel West and South Central vote at the new West Charleston Church of the Brethren - 4817 SR 202. 
 Bethel South East and East vote at the First Baptist Church 8870 SR 571. 
 Bethel Huber Heights votes at the Fire Station in Brandt. This precinct does not vote on township issues, but does 

vote on Bethel School issues. 
If you have additional questions about your precinct, your voting location or ballot language, please contact the Miami 
County Board of Elections at 440-3900 during normal business hours. 

31 years ago, mini-van’s made their driving debut and Duty Automotive opened for business.  Jack Duty has been main-
taining, repairing and tuning all kinds of cars, mini-vans and light trucks ever since.  Duty Automotive is a local business 
with strong community involvement.  Jack, a Bethel High School graduate, started the complete automotive repair busi-
ness and was joined a few years later by his brother.  His father, Jack, also worked with him for several years after his 
retirement.  Currently, Duty Automotive has six mechanics to handle all types of automotive service needs.  Jack says, 
“We can do everything to keep your car or light truck running.”  They 
have just expanded to sell and service tires as well.   
Jack and his staff are “old school” mechanics who are comfortable 
with everything from a simple brake job to a complete engine over-
haul.  He has seen the industry change from the common tune-up of 
the old ignition systems to complex computer diagnostics.  Today his 
shop is equipped with the diagnostic equipment, the knowledge and 
the experience to handle any type of repair or tune-up in a price com-
petitive and timely manner.  Duty Automotive is located at 4360 Lisa 
Drive in the Wiley Industrial Park off of SR 202.  Their phone num-
ber is 667.4186. 

May 6th Primary Election 

Bethel Business Spotlight 

Over the past few years, the governor and the state legislature, faced with budget deficits, have made significant cuts to 
many sources of revenue to township governments.  Townships, as well as other local government entities, have relied 
on these funds to finance services to the public.  Township governments have been affected more severely than munici-
pal or county governments since we have no taxing authority other than real estate taxes levied by the vote of our con-
stituents.  Municipalities have the additional revenue stream from income tax revenue and county governments benefit 
from sales tax revenue. 
One source of revenue for townships has been state taxes, which generally make up the majority of a township’s 
“General Fund”.  The last three biannual state budgets resulted in drastic cuts to this funding.  In 2012, Bethel Township 
received $60,004 from this funding.  In 2014, we will receive $25,672, an over 40% reduction of funds.  The General 
Fund in Bethel Township is used to pay for electricity, phones, salaries, vehicle maintenance, fuel oil, etc. 
Another source of funding that was completely eliminated was the Inheritance Tax.  The township received anywhere 
from $1,000 to $90,000 per year from this type of tax.  Because usage of these funds was unrestricted, this money could 
be used for repaving projects, maintenance on snow plows, crack sealing, tree trimming or many other areas to improve 
the township.    
All these factors have placed financial pressure on the township to trim our budget.  We continue to strive to provide the 
best services to the community in the most efficient manner possible.  However, continued cuts by the state legislature 
will eventually be felt by all communities. 

Shrinking State Funding Affects Township Finances 

 

Bethel Current  January-March 2016 

Miami County 
8735 South Second Street—Brandt 
Tipp City, Ohio 45371 

Phone: 937-845-8472 
Fax: 937-845-7316 
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Bethel Township Trustees  

March 
  2 Historical Society Meeting, 7 PM 
  8  Trustees Regular Business Meeting, 7 PM 
15 Co. Planning Commission Mtg. in Troy, 7:30 PM       
22 Trustees Regular Business Meeting, 7 PM 
24 Board of Zoning Appeals Meeting, 6:30 PM 
 Zoning Commission Meeting, 7:30 PM 
 
 
Please note: 
The Board of Trustees meets in Workshop Session on the 1st and 3rd Tues-
days of each month @ 8:30AM in the Township Building in Brandt.  Please 
check the Township’s website at www.betheltownship.org for Workshop 
Session cancellations. 

January 
   6 Historical Society Meeting, 7 PM   
12 Trustees Regular Business Meeting, 7 PM 
18 Martin Luther King Jr. Day—Township Offices 

are closed 
19  Co. Planning Commission Mtg. in Troy, 7:30 PM 
26  Trustees Regular Business Meeting, 7 PM 
28 Board of Zoning Appeals Meeting, 6:30 PM 
 Zoning Commission Meeting, 7:30 PM 
 
February 
  3 Historical Society 
  9 Trustees Regular Business Meeting, 7 PM 
15 President’s Day—Township Offices are closed 
16 Co. Planning Commission Mtg. in Troy, 7:30 PM 
23 Trustees Regular Business Meeting, 7 PM 
25 Board of Zoning Appeals Meeting, 6:30 PM  
             Zoning Commission Meeting, 7:30 PM 

CALENDAR OF EVENTS 
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All meetings are held in the Bethel Township Community 
Room, 8735 S. Second Street-Brandt unless otherwise noted.                 

VISIT US ON THE WEB AT  WWW. BETHELTOWNSHIP.ORG     
Or like us on Facebook—  Bethel Township, Miami County, Ohio                                                                         

Trustee Jerry Hirt                                                      
ph. 667.1083                                              
jerry.hirt@betheltownship.org 

Trustee Beth van Haaren                                           
ph. 477.0289 
beth.vanhaaren@betheltownship.org 

Trustee Gary Biggs                                                     
ph. 657.2954               
gary.biggs@betheltownship.org 


